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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

Minutes of the Special Board Meeting 
January 26, 2010 

Trustees Room      Louis Stokes Wing 
12:00 p.m. 

 
 
Present:  Ms. Rodriguez, Mr. Hairston, Mr. Parker,  
    Ms. Butts, Mr. Werner (arrived 12:15 p.m.) 
   
Absent:  Mr. Corrigan, Mr. Seifullah  
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez called the Special Board Meeting to order 
at 12:08 p.m. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez gave a brief overview of the Woodland 
Branch and Mobile Services Unit improvement project 
including scope of work, timelines and the discovery of 
asbestos.  
 
Director Thomas introduced various Administrators who 
gave comprehensive information on the Woodland Branch 
and Mobiles Services improvement project relative to 
project overview, update, timeline and change orders; 
financials, legalities, community outreach, staffing and 
public relations and communications.  Lester 
Cumberlander, Architect, Mood Nolan, Inc. was available 
for questions and discussion. 
 
Myron Scruggs, Facilities Administrator, gave an update 
of the Mobile Services project that included a detailed 
scope of work to be completed and announced the 
projected reopening date of the Woodland Branch on March 
27, 2010 with Mobile Services opening sooner.  Mr. 
Scruggs gave a history of the discovery of asbestos in 
the Woodland Branch as well as the testing and cleaning 
process to date.  Mr. Scruggs discussed each change 
order in detail for board consideration. 
 
Sandy Kuban, Finance Administrator, gave an overview of 
Woodland Branch project cost summary that included: 
Land Purchase and filing fees; Design and Soil Testing 
that included Moody-Nolan, Inc. for project design and 
oversight, EDP for soil testing, and Construction 
Resources for roof design and oversight; and 
Construction that included Sterling Professional Group 
for construction change  orders 1 to 15, SafeAir for 
asbestos abatement, Ancillary Asbestos Abatement  
Improvements for carpeting, ceiling tiling and lighting 
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and Terik Roofing, Inc. for roof replacement.  Ms. Kuban 
stated that the original construction estimate totaled 
$1,733,853.89 compared to the new project total of 
$2,208,932.74 which includes furniture from Ohio Desk 
totaling $23,145.46. Change orders 1 through 15 and 
having Sterling Professional Group do the carpeting, 
ceiling tiling and lighting project increases Sterling’s 
contract around 13%.  All contract costs will be taken 
from the Building and Repair Fund. 
 
Timothy Diamond, Special Assistant to the Director, 
stated that Legal Counsel Joyce Dodrill, Cuyahoga County 
Prosecutor’s Office, has been updated on the status.  
Legal Counsel Jean Korman, Attorney at Benesch 
Friedlander Coplan & Aronoff, is reviewing contractual 
issues, obligations and responsibilities of the 
architect and general contractor.   
 
Jan Ridgeway, Community Outreach & Public Affairs 
Administrator, addressed the outreach efforts for the 
community affected by the temporary closing of the 
Woodland Branch.  Ms. Ridgeway stated Union, Sterling, 
Garden Valley have been utilized by Woodland patrons to 
drop off library materials from the Bookmobile.  Ms. 
Ridgeway stated that it is important to remain visible 
by establishing consistent weekly schedules that 
accommodate several designated sites in the community as 
done with the Lorain Branch during their temporary 
closing in 2008.  Additional support will be provided by 
Woodland’s library assistant who will make on-site 
visits to area schools and daycare centers. 
 
Cindy Lombardo, Public Services Administrator, stated 
that Woodland Branch staff have been temporarily 
relocated to other branch locations to provide necessary 
support as a result of vacant or unfilled positions. 
 
Tena Wilson, Marketing & Communications Administrator,  
stated that branch signage will be changed to announce 
the new opening date as well as notifications forwarded 
to the Call & Post, Plain Dealer, fliers will be 
available at area branch libraries, website will be 
changed and media alerts will be released prior to the 
date of the reopening.  City Councilperson Phyllis 
Cleveland and Burten, Bell, Carr Development Corporation 
will be given notifications for distribution. 
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Resolution to Amend Contract for Emergency Asbestos 
Abatement at Woodland Branch 
 

(See pages 149-153) 
  
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Asbestos-containing materials discovered at 
Woodland Branch during demolition work being performed  
by Sterling Professional Group require abatement which  
led to the Board’s approval at the Special Board Meeting 
of January 7, 2010 to award emergency asbestos abatement 
work to the lowest responsible bidder, SafeAir  
Contractors, Inc. for $34,409.00 and $12 per each  
removal of insulated fittings; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Ohio Department of Health has since  
determined on January 13, 2010 that the scope of  
asbestos abatement contained in the above approved  
contract by SafeAir Contractors, Inc. is not complete  
enough to satisfy its requirements; and 

 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 3375.41 requires  
public bidding for construction contracts over  
$25,000.00 except in cases of urgent necessity or for  
the security and protection of library property; and 

 
WHEREAS, SafeAir has expanded its urgent and necessary 
scope with cost estimates to cover the totality of the 
scope now known to be required by the Ohio Department of 
Health for additional amounts as follows: 
 
Decontamination of front main area at a cost of  
$48,409.00 

 
Decontamination and disposal of contents of general  
contractor’s dumpster at a cost of $4,619.00 
 
Decontamination of boiler room floor at a cost of $1,800 

  
Therefore be it, 

 
RESOLVED, That Cleveland Public Library amend the  
asbestos abatement contract for the Woodland Branch with  
SafeAir Contractors, Inc. to be increased by $54,828.00 
with the expenditure being charged to the Building and  
Repair Fund Account: 40179905-55300-10799. 
 
 

RESOLUTION TO 
AMMEND 
CONTRACT FOR 
EMERGENCY 
ASBESTOS 
ABATEMENT AT 
WOODLAND 
BRANCH 
  Approved 
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Ms. Rodriguez stated this is an emergency contract for 
asbestos abatement at Woodland Branch Library which is 
urgent and necessary to keep the project on schedule. 
 
Resolution to Approve Ancillary Asbestos Abatement 
Building Improvements at Woodland Branch 
 
 (See pages 154-156) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On May 21, 2009, the Board of Library Trustees  
awarded the combined trades and all alternates contract  
for the Woodland Branch Improvements and Construction of  
Mobile Services Office Project to the lowest responsible  
bidder, Sterling Professional Group; and  
 
WHEREAS, Asbestos-containing materials discovered at 
Woodland Branch during demolition work being performed  
by Sterling Professional Group required abatement which  
led to the Board’s approval at the Special Board Meeting 
of January 7, 2010 and January 26, 2010 to approve  
emergency asbestos abatement work to the lowest  
responsible bidder, SafeAir Contractors, Inc.; and 
 
WHEREAS, This resulted in the removal of asbestos  
ceiling tiles which require the replacement of ceiling 
tiles, carpeting and lighting not originally in the  
Sterling Professional Group’s contract; and 

 
WHEREAS, The Board of Library Trustees can in its  
discretion approve written change orders and  
subsequently amend the contract sum; and 

 
WHEREAS, Moody Nolan, Inc., architectural design 
professional for the project, has estimated the costs 
not to exceed the following:  
 
Carpeting          $23,300.00 

 
Ceiling Tiling and Lighting  $28,860.00 

 
Total          $52,160.00 

  
Therefore be it, 

 
RESOLVED, That Cleveland Public Library proceed with  
negotiating additional work to be performed by Sterling  
Professional Group resulting in Change Orders relative  

RESOLUTION TO 
TO APPROVE 
ANCILLARY 
ASBESTOS 
ABATEMENT 
BUILDING 
IMPROVEMENTS AT 
WOODLAND 
BRANCH 
  Approved 
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to these estimates not to exceed $52,160.00 and with the  
expenditure being charged to the Building and Repair  
Fund Account: 40179905-55300-10799. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that this is an emergency contract 
for asbestos abatement at Woodland Branch Library which 
is urgent and necessary to keep the project on schedule. 
 
 
Resolution to Accept Roof Replacement Bid for the 
Woodland Branch Library Project 
 

(See pages 157-160) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Mr. Parker seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The new HVAC system at Woodland Branch required  
penetrating through the existing roof; and 
 
WHEREAS, Roof condition has so deteriorated due to  
trapped water between the two existing roof layers as to  
make it urgent and necessary for the security and  
protection of library property to require a roof  
replacement; and 

 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 3375.41 requires  
public bidding for construction contracts over  
$25,000.00 except in cases of urgent necessity or for  
the security and protection of library property; and 

 
WHEREAS, Four (4) sealed bids for the roof replacement 
were received for the Woodland Branch Library as  
requested by 12:00 Noon (Local Time) on January 20,  
2010; and 
 
WHEREAS, Construction Resources, Inc., professional  
design consultant, has evaluated the bids as to  
technical compliance with the specifications as written, 
and has found references of the low bidder for the bid  
to be favorable; and 
 
WHEREAS, Based on this information, Construction 
Resources, Inc. recommends that Cleveland Public Library 
award a contract to the lowest responsible contractor 
for roof replacement; therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That Cleveland Public Library award the  
contract for the roof replacement bid for the Woodland  
Branch to the following contractor: 

RESOLUTION TO 
ACCEPT ROOF 
REPLACEMENT BID 
FOR THE  
WOODLAND 
BRANCH LIBRARY 
PROJECT 
  Approved 
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Contractor    Total Bid 
 
Terik Roofing Inc. $ 148,953 
 
with the expenditure of $148,953 being charged to the  
Building and Repair Fund Account: 40179905-55300-10799. 
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated this is an emergency contract for 
protection of library property at Woodland Branch 
Library. 
 
 
Change Order #1:  Woodland Branch Improvements and 
Construction Project 
 

(See pages 161-180) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On May 21, 2009, the Board of Library Trustees  
awarded the combined trades and all alternates contract  
for the Woodland Branch Improvements and Construction of  
Mobile Services Office Project to Sterling Professional  
Group; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Board of Library Trustees can in its  
discretion approve written change orders and  
subsequently amend the contract sum; and 
 
WHEREAS, Moody-Nolan, Inc., the professional design firm  
for the project, has reviewed the necessity of the  
following and recommends acceptance as detailed in the 
attached: 
 
Change      Amount       Description 

CO- 1   $+13,081.00       Remove 635 extra cubic  
          yards of bad soil  
             
CO- 2       +2,280.00       Add extra concrete in  
          footers per recommendation  
          of EDP, Library’s  
          consultant  
 
CO- 3        +17,768.00       For excavation and  
          concrete to add a  
          retaining wall  

CHANGE ORDER 
#1:  WOODLAND 
BRANCH 
IMPROVEMENTS 
AND 
CONSTRUCTION 
PROJECT 
  Approved 
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          next to the dumpster 
 
CO- 4       +5,821.00       For matching the face 

brick of the existing  
building 

 
CO- 5       +5,863.00       Add extra steel channels  
          at the overhead doors 
 
CO- 6       +3,909.00       To provide additional 

waterproofing at the East  
& South walls 

 
CO- 7        +18,012.00       Add taper insulation &  
          roofing for proper slope  
          
CO- 8       +5,144.00       To install 2 double doors 
          between old & new  
         
CO- 9         +57,572.00    To lower connection to  
          storm sewer per life  
          safety code 
 
CO- 10    + 9,760.00     To add ceramic floor and  
          wall tile in bathroom   
             
CO- 11     +2,393.00    To install safety bollards  
          in front of electrical  
          panel and gas meter 
 
CO- 12     +6,917.00    To repair collapsing catch  
          basin   

 
CO- 13     +1,042.00    To provide door for  
          charging closet  

 
CO- 14     +4,572.00    To rework entrance to  
          center automatic doors  
 
CO- 15    - 1,019.00     Credit for use of original  
          carpet instead of upgrade 
 
Total     $ + 153,115.00 

 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Change Order above be approved 
with the $153,115.00 increase being charged to the 
Building and Repair Fund: 40179905-55300-10799. 
Mr. Corrigan stated that after hearing the discussion, 
these change orders are required at Woodland Branch 
Library to complete the project. 
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Ms. Rodriguez adjourned the meeting at 1:17 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Maritza Rodriguez    Alice G. Butts 
Vice President     Trustee 
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